

CSULB ACADEMIC SENATE MEETING 7

Minutes

February 26, 2009, 2:00 p.m.

Towner Auditorium - PSY 150

1. CALL TO ORDER

2. APPROVAL:
Academic Senate Agenda for February 26, 2009 

The agenda was moved seconded and passed.
3. APPROVAL:
2008-09 Academic Senate Minutes of February 12, 2009      

The minutes were moved, seconded and passed.
4. REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES AND COUNCILS

4.1 Executive Committee

4.11 Announcements 


The Chair called on Senator Fradella, as Chair of the Criminal Justice Department who eulogized his colleague, Bruce Berg, who passed away unexpectedly last Friday at the age of 52.

Chair Soni reported the following to the Senate:

· Reminder: the Senate approved RTP Policy General Meeting is tomorrow at 9:30 am in CBA 139A. 
· The Executive Committee voted to form an Academic Writing Assessment Task Force. The task force will report to the Senate at the end of the Spring term. 
· The Provost will give a report to the Senate at the March 12, 2009 meeting on the SCAC process. She will also provide on other issues as well. 
· There was a call for volunteers to serve on Review Committees for Terre Allen, Director the Center for Faculty Development, and Michelle Saint-Germain, Director, Program Review & Assessment.
· There was a call for a volunteer to serve as the faculty representative on the 49’er Shops Board of Directors.
Chair Soni recognized Senator Pickett, in his capacity as Chair of the University Awards Committee. Senator Pickett announced that this year’s recipient of the Outstanding Professor Award was Christopher Lowe, Biological Sciences. This year’s recipient of the Nicholas Perkins Hardeman Academic Leadership Award was Academic Senate Chair, Praveen Soni. 

Senator Hood reported to the body on the upcoming WASC Visit. Currently the Visiting Team is scheduled to be on campus from 11:00 a.m. Wednesday, March 4 until 1:00 p.m. on Friday, March 6. He urged the faculty to welcome the Team and speak with them. He stated the University has much to be proud of, and members of the campus community should volunteer their frank opinions. Senator Lindsay expressed her thanks to Kiry Meng, Kathleen Hollwig, and other members of the Academic Affairs office staff for their work on the visit and the accreditation process.

4.12 CFA Report – CFA President Teri Yamada

CFA President Yamada updated the Senate on a lobby visit last Friday to Republican Assembly member Duval.  She also passed along budget information from Assembly member Bonnie Lowenthal. There have been 256 faxes sent to request the State Legislature to use money from the stimulus to support the CSU. She urged Senators to fill out the fax form hand-out. She also provided a handout on budget terminology which she urged the Senators to share with others. A Budget Summit is being set up in cooperation with the President’s office. 

She reported that CFA will oppose Proposition 1a, which could result in less money from the General Fund for the CSU and increased taxes. CFA is adopting multiple strategies. One strategy is to support a proposition that would tax oil coming out of California land (California is currently the only state that doesn’t do that). The funds raised would be earmarked for Higher Education.
She reported that the workshops and speech by Gary Rhoades was very productive, focusing on creative opposition and building on strengths. 

4.2 Nominating Committee –Chair  Antonella Sciortino

The Chair recognized Senator Sciortino, Chair of the Nominating Committee. Senator Sciortino moved the following nominations:

Faculty Advisory Committee on Technology (FACT)
Shadi Saadeh, CECM (one semester sabbatical leave replacement for Veronica Acosta-DePrez for Spring 2009)

Student Health Center Advisory Committee (SHAC)
Jacqueline Pal, Biological Sciences

Carol Zitzer-Comfort, English & Liberal Studies

Learning Assistance Center Advisory Committee (LACAC)
Lionel Mandy, Africana Studies

The nominations were seconded.  There were no nominations from the floor. The appointment of the nominees was passed without dissent.

Senator Sciortino announced that nominations were open for the campus representative to the Statewide Academic Senate. The senators were asked to send nominations to Senator Sciortino. All tenured and probationary faculty are eligible.

4.2.1 Election of Lecturer Representative for the Nominating Committee
The floor was opened to nominations to fill the lecturer vacancy on the Nominating Committee. Senator Gladys Garcia nominated Senator Todd Fox. The nomination was seconded and approved without dissent.
4.3
Councils 

4.31 Status of Policy Statements Before the Academic Senate (Consent Calendar )

4.31.1 Proposed Name Change for Department of Women's Studies to Women’s, Gender & Sexuality Studies (AS-775-08/CEPC)---SECOND READING

4.31.2 Proposed Degree Name Change: BA in Women’s Studies to BA in Women's, Gender, & Sexuality Studies (AS-774-08/CEPC)---SECOND READING

4.31.3 Proposed Degree Name Change for Minor in Women’s Studies to Minor in Women's, Gender and Sexuality Studies (AS-780-08/CEPC)---SECOND READING

4.31.4 Proposed name Change for Adapted Physical Education Option in Kinesiology to Adapted Physical Education Teacher Education (AS-776-08/CEPC)---SECOND READING

4.31.5 Proposed -Name Change: B.A. in Kinesiology, Option in Secondary Education Physical Education to K-12 Physical Education Teacher Education  (AS-779-08/CEPC/URC)---SECOND READING

4.31.6 Proposed Degree Name Change: BA and MA in French to BA and MA in French & Francophone Studies (AS-777-08/CEPC)---SECOND READING

4.31.7 Proposed Degree Name Change for Minor in French to Minor in French & Francophone Studies (AS-778-08/CEPC)---SECOND READING

4.31.8 Proposed Discontinuance: B.A. in Kinesiology, Option in Elementary Education Physical Education (KPE_BA03) (AS-765-08/CEPC/URC)---SECOND READING

4.31.9 University RTP Policy Grammarian Edition---SECOND READING

5. REPORT OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES

6.
SPECIAL ORDERS


6.1 Report of the President—TIME CERTAIN (2:15 pm)

President Alexander thanked the faculty for its cooperation in the WASC process. This is a major undertaking. He thanked Vice-President Robinson, Senator Hood, and Vice-Provost Lindsay for their hard work. The WASC visit is the same day as the President’s Forum on International Human Rights: Exploring Challenges to Free Expression and Belief.  The event is a great resource for students and many are positively impacted by it. Great scholars from here and from all over the world speak at the Forum. Films to be shown include Three Cups of Tea.
On the budget, the President referred the Senate to the email just sent to the campus. He thanked CFA President Yamada for bring Gary Rhoades to campus to discuss leadership issues at this critical time. The budget had no surprises. The reoccurring cut from the May revise has gone into effect. There will be an extra hit if the state does not receive at least $50 billion in stimulus money. We will know by April 11th. Funding is also contingent on the outcome of the May 19th election.  The elimination of the 12 cent tax on gas has hit the CSU and others.  This loss will be replaced by federal money for now, but this funding source is not recurring. The budget is an eighteen month budget. We still need to be vigilant even though the budget passed. We are not immune from further cuts.
On the Federal Stimulus package, the President reiterated that Pell grants and work study funds were protected. The loan cap remains and there are tuition tax credits.
Senator Chavez asked if the Board of Trustees planned any action on opposing the spending cap.  President Alexander responded that no action had been taken at this time.
The campus has taken another step towards direct lending. All 23 CSU campuses now support it. Direct lending means that funding comes from the Dept. of Education, not from banks. President Obama supports direct lending. Direct lending will save $24 billion dollars for taxpayers and put more funds in student hands. The battle for direct lending has been going on since 1995. The CSU is now ahead of the curve. 

Senator Garcia asked if there are any reserves left for next year. The President responded that the University will continue to use reserves to lessen the blow of budget cuts, but that we will need to be very prudent.  We are going forward on funded building projects, but the new science building remains uncertain.  Hopefully its status will be resolved soon. 

7 UNFINISHED BUSINESS

7.1 Proposed New Option: MA in Education, Option in Mathematics Education (AS-773-08/CEPC/URC)---SECOND READING

No amendments were proposed and the item was passed without dissent

7.2 Concept of Joint Doctorate of Physical Therapy with University of California, Irvine---SECOND READING
No amendments were proposed and the item was passed without dissent
7.3 Revision of Graduation Writing Assessment Requirement Policy (AS-761-08/CEPC)---SECOND READING
Chair Soni outlined the process for the discussion of parliamentary procedure. Senator Brazier, Vice-Chair of the CEPC, was asked to give refresher on the CEPC version.  Professor Ferris would also be given a chance to speak and then the floor would be open to discussion.

Senator Fradella asked what version of the document was being discussed. After discussion by the Chair and the Parliamentarian, the marked copy of the CEPC version was displayed.
Senator Brazier reviewed the CEPC document and highlighted the major changes to the GWAR policy.
Three Types of Revisions

· Updates (e.g., updates of names & titles)

· Changes in form & structure(e.g., separate charge & GWAR coordinator appointed by Provost)

· Substantive policy changes (i.e., changes in how the policy works) 
Expanded Access to Advising

· Current:  Students who fail GWAR twice may not attempt GWAR a Third time without advisement from advisor in LAC.

· Proposed:  Students who fail WPE twice may not attempt WPE a Third time without advisement & approval from GWAR Committee-approved advisor.

WPE Failure Requirement

· Current:  Students must first attempt & fail WPE before they attempt other GWAR assessments.

· Proposed:  Students may attempt any GWAR assessment and do not need to first fail the WPE before attempting other GWAR assessments.

Requirement for 3 Readers

· Current:  In GWAR courses, writing must be evaluated by 3 faculty, 1 of whom is the instructor.

· Proposed:  In GWAR courses, instructor determines if writing demonstrates competence; instructors may request 2nd & 3rd readings.

Minor Substantive Changes

· GWAR assessments are reviewed every 3 years (rather than every 5 years).

· GWAR Committee (rather than GWAR Coordinator) approves non-CSU assessments.

· Students who have earned graduate degrees from English-speaking institutions have satisfied the GWAR.

Minor Substantive Changes

· Writing samples & scores must be retained for 2 semesters for review.

· GWAR course instructors must have consulted with GWAR Coordinator concerning uniform use of the GWAR rubric.

· Requests for exemptions to the GWAR may be submitted to GWAR Committee.

Senator Nelson asked if records were kept of how well ESL (English as a Second Language) students do in meeting the GWAR. Susan Platt, Director of Testing and Evaluation Services was given the floor. She responded that most students who don’t pass the WPE are ESL as are most in GWAR courses.
It was asked how GWAR instructors are chosen. GWAR Coordinator Sarbo was given the floor. She responded that Chairs staff the courses in their department just like any other course. The GWAR committee approves the training of the instructors. 

Senator Jonckheere asked about the background of current GWAR advisors.  Gen Ramirez, Director of the Learning Assistance Center, was given the floor. She informed that Senate that all GWAR advisors have been are ESL specialists with training and experience.
Senator Fradella questioned Professor Ferris’ speaking privileges since he is not a senator.  Six senators volunteered to give Professor Ferris their time.  Parliamentarian Johnson stated that it has been past practice to allow senators to cede their time for a non-senator to address the body. Chair Soni ruled that Professor Ferris could speak.
Professor Ferris began by informing the Senate about his background. He served 4 years as GWAR coordinator. He is an ESL specialist. He authored most of the existing policy. He has come forward because he felt that the CEPC did not give sufficient time to the discussion of the new policy.
He informed the Senate that about 90 percent of students pass the WPE on the first attempt. Ten percent or approximately 1700 don’t pass on the first attempt and 80 to 90 percent of those who fail are ESL students who have transferred to CSULB. He stressed the importance of qualified instructors, standards, and a policy tailored to students who are most in need of help.
Professor Ferris opposed the change that would allow the Provost to appoint the GWAR Coordinator without consultation with faculty. He stressed the need for GWAR instructors to be faculty from CSULB with appropriate experience. 

He stated that it was a conflict of interest if the GWAR instructor does grading. An instructor may pass students to look good.  There needs to be similar standards across courses.

At that point, the floor was opened to amendments.
Senator Clippinger moved to strike Section II as the beginning of a reorganization of the document. The motion was seconded. Senator Clippinger yielded the floor to Professor Ferris. He proposed that the items in section two needed to be moved to subsequent sections of the document.  In his view, this would create a clear document.
Senator Brazier, as Vice-Chair of the CEPC, deemed the amendment unfriendly.
Senator Fradella objected to re-writing the policy on the floor. In his view it was contrary to shared governance
Senator Forrest disagreed. She said we need to be able to debate the issue and that was part of process.  Senator Chavez agreed with Senator Fradella. He objected to the amendments being presented by a non-senator.  

Parliamentarian Johnson stated that there was a precedent for non-senators to prepare changes and speak to them on floor of the Senate.
Chair Soni pointed out that a senator, Senator Clippinger, had made the motion and then yielded the floor. Duly elected Senators must make the motions and seconds.  We want to give everyone chance to speak.  

Senator Chavez said he viewed this process as the equivalent of a filibuster.  

Visitor James Davis observed that the volume of changes was what was causing the difficulty.  He suggested breaking the document into smaller sections. 

Senator Colburn opposed the amendment. He supported keeping with the CEPC organization of the document.  

Senator Caron said he was uncomfortable with simply deleting Section II without knowing where information was going to be reinserted into the document.
Senator Brazier observed that the way in which the proposed amendments were being presented made it difficult to go through the document ad seriatim.
Senator Del Casino stated that the motion needed to be withdrawn, because the motion is incomplete.  The Senate needs to be told exactly where deleted sections are going. 

Senator Hood stated that this was a motion to substitute and not a motion to amend. He thought the correct procedure was to perfect each document and then allow the Senate to choose between them. The Academic Senate  Executive Committee was tasked to  develop a methodology for doing this.
Senator O’Connor stated that the document presented was not the document requested by the Academic Senate at its last meeting.
The motion was moved and seconded to advance the agenda.
8 NEW BUSINESS

8.1 Endorsement of FACT non-binding resolution on Clicker Standardization (AS-785-08/AS)---FIRST READING
The floor was yielded to FACT Chair, Paul Boyd-Batstone. He described the process of developing the resolution. Information and recommendations were collected from both on-campus constituencies and other campuses. The FACT committee recommended iClicker technology. No special software is required.  iClickers work with PowerPoint. The receiver unit is plugged into the usb port.  He suggested that clickers would be very useful for Senate meetings.

Senator Brazier shared his positive experience using clickers in the classroom with the Senate and commended Chair Boyd-Batstone for his work on the resolution. Senator Hood supported the idea of clickers being used to facilitate Academic Senate meetings.

Senator Caron moved to adjourn. The motion was seconded and the meeting adjourned at 3:57 pm.
9.
ADJOURNMENT












